
 
Fairhaven Board of Selectmen 

January 22, 2013 Meeting Minutes 
 
 

 
 

 
Present: Selectman Chairman Brian Bowcock, Vice Chairman Charles Murphy, Clerk Robert 
Espindola, Executive Secretary Jeffrey Osuch, Administrative Assistant Anne Kakley. 
 
Chairman Brian Bowcock called the meeting to order in the Town Hall Banquet Room at 6:34 
p.m.   
 

MINUTES 
 

• Mr. Murphy motioned to approve the minutes of the January 7, 2013 meeting, open 
session.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

 
• Mr. Murphy motioned to approve the minutes of the January 7, 2013 meeting, executive 

session.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

• Mr. Murphy motioned to approve the minutes of the January 16, 2013 meeting, open 
session.  Mr. Espindola expressed concern about language in the minutes that reflected 
that the Board would be voting at the January 22, 2013 meeting on some of their DOR 
recommendations.  He said that he was not under the impression that they would 
definitely be voting on these items at the meeting.  Dr. Bowcock said that it had been said 
at the January 16, 2013 meeting that the votes would be made at the next meeting.  He 
said that the Board could always change their recommendations later.  Mr. Espindola 
seconded Mr. Murphy’s motion.  Vote to approve the minutes of the January 16, 2013 
meeting was unanimous.  (3-0). 

 
EXECUTIVE SECRETARY’S REPORT 

 
In his report, Mr. Osuch updated the Selectmen on the following meetings: 

 
• Tuesday, January 22 –  

• 10:00 a.m. – Wood School Job Meeting 
• Wednesday, January 23 – 

• 8:30 a.m. – Retirement Board meeting 
• Thursday, January 24 – 

• 9:00 a.m. – Buzzard’s Bay Action Committee – Wareham 
• 1:00 p.m. – Meeting with DOR representatives – for department 

heads 

 



• 2:00 p.m. – Meeting with DOR representatives – with Selectmen 
for the general public 

• 7:00 p.m. – Finance Committee meeting 
• Tuesday, January 29 – 

• 10:00 a.m. – Wood School Job Meeting 
• 1:00 p.m. – Police negotiations 
• 2:30 p.m. – Dispatchers negotiations 

• Thursday, January 31 – 
• 8:15 a.m. to noon – Driving training at the BPW 
• 2:00 p.m. – Economic Summit meeting 
• 7:00 p.m. – Finance Committee 

 
WOOD SCHOOL CHANGE ORDER #4 

 
Mr. Osuch presented the Board with Change Order #4 in an increased amount of $12,276.99 for 
the Wood School project.  Mr. Murphy motioned to authorize the Chairman to sign the Change 
Order.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

WOOD SCHOOL REQUISITION #7 
 
Mr. Osuch also presented the Board with Payment Requisition #7 for CTA Construction for the 
Wood School Project in the amount $1,631,121.00.  Mr. Murphy motioned to approve 
Requisition #7 to CTA for the Wood School Project.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was 
unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

NEW SCHOOL UPDATES 
 
Mr. Osuch said that the weather in the upcoming week would be too cold for roof work at the 
new school. He said that the roof is on the gymnasium and part of the library roof is complete.  
He added that inside the building, just about all the metal studding was in place in the classroom 
wing and that the electrician was at 40 percent completion in the classroom wing.  He said that 
CTA Construction was still aiming for an August 2013 completion date. 
 

HARASSMENT TRAINING 
 
A Harassment Training Workshop is scheduled with Traveler’s Insurance for Tuesday, February 
5, 2013, with one session at 2:00 p.m. and a second session at 6:00 p.m.  All department heads 
and board members are expected to attend one of the two sessions.  The training official advised 
the Selectmen’s Office to send a memo out to departments requesting attendance, and suggested 
that the Selectmen themselves should attend the meeting. 
 

BUDGET MEETING 
 



The Board conferred over dates and determined that they could meet with major departments on 
Monday, February 11, starting at 6:30 p.m., for a budget-focused meeting.  They will schedule a 
second budget meeting if necessary. 
 

UNIBANK 
 
Earlier in the day on January 22, 2013, Lisa Dickinson of Unibank presented an overview of the 
Town’s Moody rating and fiscal standing.  Fairhaven’s Moody’s rating is currently an Aa2. 
Discussion ensued, regarding the demographics used to devise the presentation.  Mr. Espindola 
recommended sending a copy of the Unibank presentation handout (see Attachment A) to DOR 
representatives to review before their meeting with the Board on January 24, 2013.   
 

ANNUAL REPORT 
 
The Board reviewed a draft of the Selectmen’s Office Annual Report for 2012.  Mr. Espindola 
said that he disagreed with wording that indicated the wind turbines were in compliance with 
decibel limits.  Dr. Bowcock said that the sound testing conducted by DEP had not produced 
violations and that the draft copy of the annual report was accurate.  Mr. Murphy motioned to 
strike the sentence “The Wind Turbines were performing within the allowable decibel range” 
and approve the rest of the Selectmen’s Office report for the Annual Report.  Mr. Espindola 
seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

MIDDLEBOROUGH – FINAL JOINT CDBG HEARING 
 
At 7:05 p.m., the Board met with the Middleborough Select Board Chairman Al Rullo, Town 
Manager Charles Cristello, and Jane Kudecy, Manager of the Office of Economic and 
Community Development.  Chairman Bowcock opened the final public hearing for a joint 
application between the Town of Middleborough and the Town of Fairhaven (lead) for a 
Community Development Block Grant.  Also present was Fairhaven Town Planner Bill Roth. 
 
Mr. Rullo said that the process was very competitive and that the joint application would give a 
priority boost to both of the communities and could allow Fairhaven to improve their CDBG 
rating by two points, and would improve Middleborough’s rating by five points.  The grant will 
allow Fairhaven to rehab Elliot Lane and housing in 2013, and Middleborough will use their 
portion of the funds to rehab housing in Middleborough downtown and to improve infrastructure 
in their elderly housing complex. 
 
Dr. Bowcock invited public comment on the hearing.  Arthur Costa of 19 Huttleston Avenue 
commended Mr. Roth for his work in securing the grant and said that he was looking to see 
Elliot Lane be improved.  The Board also thanked Mr. Roth for his work.  Mr. Espindola asked if 
the Board would be able to combine CDBG application efforts with other towns in future years. 
Mr. Roth said that the Town was allowed this method of CDBG application on a biannual basis. 
 
Mr. Murphy motioned to enter an agreement with the Town of Middleborough for a joint CDBG 
application.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 



Mr. Murphy motioned to authorize the Chairman to sign any and all documents needed 
pertaining to the CDBG grant, and to sign the application.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was 
unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

ANNUAL TOWN REPORT COVER AND CAPTION 
 
The Board reviewed a draft cover and caption for the 2012 Annual Town Report.  The cover 
depicted various events from the Town’s bicentennial year, and included photos from Frank 
Rezendes and Jim Mahaney and was designed by Chris Richard.  Mr. Murphy motioned to 
approve the cover and caption as presented.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous.    
(3-0) 
 

CABLE ACCESS COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS 
 
Dr. Bowcock motioned to appoint Bob Espindola, Barbara Acksen, Ronnie Medina and Hebert 
Eddleston to the Cable Access Committee.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

LICENSE RENEWALS 
 
The Board reviewed a final list of license renewals for various Town establishments. 
 
Mr. Murphy motioned to approve a Car Dealer license for Full Throttle.  Mr. Espindola 
seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 
Mr. Murphy motioned to approve Repair licenses for Brian’s Garage, Full Throttle, Jiffy Lube, 
and Nice ‘N Clean Car Wash.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

COMMITTEE DISSOLUTION 
 
The Town Clerk’s office has indicated to the Board of Selectmen that there are several boards 
and committees that are currently inactive.  The Board voted to dissolve the Community Pool 
Committee, the High School Building Subcommittee, the East Fairhaven School Building 
Committee and the Little Bay Conservation Commission.  Mr. Murphy motioned.  Mr. Espindola 
seconded.  It was so voted unanimously.  (3-0). 
 

AUDITORIUM USE APPLICATION 
 
The Board voted to approve the use of the Town Hall Auditorium and a One-Day Beer and Wine 
license for the New Bedford Symphony Youth Orchestra for an event on Saturday, February 2, 
from 1:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. Mr. Murphy motioned.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was 
unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

ANIMAL SHELTER DONATIONS 
 



The Board voted to approve donations to the Fairhaven Animal Shelter Gift Account totaling 
$455.00, and a $50 donation to the memory of Susan Rita Mull.  Mr. Espindola motioned.  Mr. 
Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

NSTAR GAS PERMITS 
 
The Board voted to approve an NSTAR gas permit for 10 Water Street between Sconticut Neck 
Road and dead end.  Mr. Murphy motioned.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-
0). 
The Board voted to approve an NSTAR gas permit for 10 Grape Street between Sconticut Neck 
Road and dead end.  Mr. Murphy motioned.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-
0). 
 

RESERVE FUND REQUEST – FIRE DEPT 
 
The Fire Chief submitted to the Board a request for a Reserve Fund transfer.  The Finance 
Committee has established a new policy, requiring departments requesting a Reserve Fund 
transfer first seek authorization from their appointing authority.  Chief Francis is requesting 
$5,000 for medical supplies for the ambulance. Although Chief Francis requested the funds come 
from the ambulance fund, Mr. Osuch informed the Board that there is currently no reserve set 
aside from the ambulance fund, and that the transfer would have to come from the general fund 
or they would have to wait until Special Town Meeting.  Dr. Bowcock said that the third 
ambulance has been run almost constantly, even though it is only considered an “extra” 
ambulance.  Mr. Murphy motioned to support the Fire Chief’s request for a Reserve Fund 
transfer from General Fund.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

POLICE OFFICER APPOINTMENTS 
 
The Board met with Jason Tavares and Marcy Haaland, finalists for two vacancies in the Police 
department.  In the prior week, the Board had conducted interviews with six Civil Service 
candidates for two Police Department vacancies.  The Board conducted a final interview with 
Mr. Tavares and Ms. Haaland.  Mr. Tavares indicated that he wanted to help Fairhaven become a 
safer place, that he was easy going and a good model to youth.  Ms. Haaland indicated that she 
was enthusiastic, good with the public and has a strong history of leadership that will transfer 
well to following orders. 
 
Dr. Bowcock wanted the record to reflect that the Board was conducting final interviews with the 
top two Civil Service candidates.  He said both candidates have demonstrated excellent qualities.  
Dr. Bowcock motioned to appoint Jason Tavares and Marcy Haaland to the Police Department as 
Police Officers.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

BUDGET REVIEW PROCESS 
 
The Board selected Monday, February 11, 2013 as their budget meeting.  At the February 4, 
2013 meeting, Mr. Osuch said that the articles and their order would be pulled at random. 



Mr. Osuch said that he anticipated that the governor’s office would be releasing state aid figures 
shortly.   
 

DOR REPORT 
 
Dr. Bowcock stated that the Board has conducted a couple of working sessions to discuss the 34 
recommendations of the DOR Financial Review.  He said some of the recommendations could 
be easily implemented, and others would require Town Meeting votes.  The Board took a 
moment to issue their stances on five major recommendations of the DOR report: 
 

• Establish a “Strong” Town Manager/Administrator – The DOR report says that the 
Town of Fairhaven is the only municipality of its size in Massachusetts operating without 
a Town Manager or a Town Administrator and it recommended establishing such a 
position to improve day to day operations.  All three Board members expressed support 
for this measure, which would require special legislation. If Town Meeting approved the 
change, it would have to pass at the House and Senate level, a process that could take as 
much as a year.  This will be presented as an article at Town Meeting, and the article will 
be drafted by Town Counsel.  Dr. Bowcock motioned to give the recommendation to 
establish a Town Manager/Administrator support from the Board of Selectmen.  Mr. 
Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

 
• Combine the Treasurer/Collector Positions – This DOR recommendation will also 

require a Town Meeting vote.  Dr. Bowcock motioned to support this recommendation.  
Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

 
• Finance Committee Appointments and Membership – The DOR report recommends 

changing the current method of appointing FinCom members, and the number of FinCom 
members.  Currently, there are 12 members appointed by precinct chairpersons and a 13th 
at-large member appointed by the Select Board chairman, the FinCom chairman, and the 
Town Moderator jointly. The DOR report recommends having the Town Moderator 
appoint seven members to the FinCom. The Board debated whether they would 
recommend a membership of seven or eight. Criteria for the Town Moderator to consider 
when making appointments was also discussed.  The Board agreed that they would 
address the details regarding the membership and appointment method later, but all three 
Selectmen agreed that the Board would support modifying the Finance Committee to 
appoint up to eight members.  Dr. Bowcock motioned.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote 
was unanimous. (3-0). 

 
• Eliminate the BPW – If a strong Town Manager/Administrator position was established, 

the DOR recommended that much of the tasks of the BPW would be absorbed by the 
Town Manager/Administrator.  It has been discussed that there could still be a three-
member BPW advisory board.  Dr. Bowcock motioned to recommend the elimination of 
a BPW.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

 



• Eliminate the Personnel Board – If a strong Town Manager/Administrator position was 
established, the DOR recommended dissolving the Personnel Board, because its tasks 
would be absorbed by the Town Manager/Administrator.  Dr. Bowcock motioned to 
support this recommendation.  Mr. Murphy seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 

 
EPA-AVX SETTLEMENT 

 
The Board met with Mark Rasmussen of the Buzzard’s Bay Coalition, Ed Rivera, President of 
Hands Across the River, and Karen Vilandry, Vice-President of Hands Across the River to 
discuss the proposed $366.5 million final settlement between the EPA and Aerovox (AVX) to 
clean up New Bedford harbor from PBCs and contaminants. Senator Mark Montigny also joined 
the meeting at 8:20 p.m. 
 
Dr. Bowcock read a proposed letter for the Board of Selectmen to send to Washington, asking 
for a reopener clause to keep AVX responsible for any costs over $366.5 million.  (See 
Attachment B). 
 
Ms. Vilandry expressed Hands Across the River’s stance on the matter, saying that they want a 
reopener clause, that the $366.5 settlement would not be enough, and she discussed the method 
of CAD cell technology in the contaminant clean-up. 
 
Mr. Rivera said that New Bedford and Acushnet were “not getting a fair shake”.  He said that 
once the settlement is made, it could be the federal standard by which the rest of the country 
makes similar settlements.  
 
Mr. Rasmussen said that New Bedford harbor is a very complicated clean-up. So far, 27 percent 
of the clean-up has been accomplished with $425 million.  He said the only way $366.5 million 
would cover the remainder would be if there were a lot of cost-cutting measures.  He said that 
2,000 people have signed a petition for the reopener clause. “This sets the course,” Mr. 
Rasmussen said. “We have to win this one.” 
 
Senator Montigny also said that he was against the final settlement, and expressed strong support 
for a reopener clause. 
 
The Board thanked Senator Montigny, Buzzard’s Bay Coalition and Hands Across the River for 
their statements.  Mr. Murphy motioned to sign the letter and send it to the EPA.  Mr. Espindola 
seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0). 
 

SOLARIZE MASSACHUSETTS 
 
The Board reviewed “Solarize Massachusetts”, a state initiative that would get residents to 
engage in private solar use by making solar array installation more affordable.  Mr. Murphy 
motioned to go forward as a Board and have Mr. Espindola complete the application for Solarize 
Massachusetts and send it to the state.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

INDIRECT COSTS 



 
The Board met with Steven Riley, BPW Chairman and Vinnie Furtado, BPW Superintendent, to 
discuss indirect costs.  Mr. Furtado said that they had “sticker shock” over the indirect cost 
increased estimate of $415,000 for Water and Sewer combined. Mr. Furtado said that the BPW 
fees would have to go up $70-80 per household annually just to break even in the enterprise 
funds. 
 
Mr. Riley said that he supported implementing the rate increases over a three-year period. 
 

BROWN AND CALDWELL AMENDMENT 
 
The Board signed Amendment #7 for Brown and Caldwell, which resulted in a $10,227.51 
credit.  Mr. Murphy motioned.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 
The Board entered Executive Session at 9:12 p.m. to discuss a potential settlement with the 
Town of Mattapoisett related to Fairhaven-owned land, Police Union negotiations, Clerical 
Union negotiations, and Personnel Board employee benefit issue.  Mr. Murphy motioned to enter 
Executive Session.  Mr. Espindola seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0).  Roll call vote:  Dr. 
Bowcock in favor.  Mr. Murphy in favor.  Mr. Espindola in favor. 
 
 

 
Respectfully, 

 

Anne Kakley 

Selectmen’s Secretary 
(Minutes approved 2/04/2013) 
 









































Town of Fairhaven 
Massachusetts 

Office of the Selectmen 
40 Center Street 

Fairhaven, MA 02719 
 

Tel: (508) 979-4023 
Fax: (508) 979-4079 

selectmen@Fairhaven-MA.gov 
 
 
January 23, 2013 
 
Assistant Attorney General 
U.S. DOJ – ENRD 
P.O. Box 7611 
Washington, D.C. 20044-7611 
 
 
Re:  United States and Massachusetts v. AVX Corporation, D.J. Ref. No. 90-11-2-32/ 
 
The Fairhaven Board of Selectmen urges you to consider including a reopener clause in the proposed 
settlement between the Environmental Protection Agency (“EPA”) and the AVX Corporation regarding 
the clean-up of the contaminated New Bedford Harbor. 
 
An entire generation of Fairhaven residents has been denied access to a safe, clean, usable harbor – a 
harbor that has historically been central to our culture and livelihood.  While a settlement for $366.5M is 
a step in the right direction, there is still much work to be done to provide our future generations with a 
thriving, clean harbor, and the Town needs protection to ensure that the costs associated with harbor 
clean-up are not borne by the communities. 
 
The Fairhaven Board of Selectmen appreciates the EPA’s efforts to seek additional clean-up costs from 
AVX, but it requests the EPA to include the reopener clause in the agreement to ensure that all costs 
associated with the harbor clean-up are covered by the responsible party, and not the communities who 
have already suffered for decades.  The Board supports the comments previously made by the Buzzard’s 
Bay Coalition, the Acushnet Board of Selectmen, Senator Mark Montigny, State Representative William 
Straus and State Representative Antonio Cabral in regards to the EPA-AVX Settlement. 
 
Thank you for your cooperation in this regard. 
 
       Sincerely, 
 
       The Fairhaven Board of Selectmen 
 
 
       Brian K. Bowcock, Chairman 
 
 
       Charles K. Murphy, Sr. 
 
 
       Robert Espindola 

Dr. Brian Bowcock, Chairman 
Charles K. Murphy 
Robert Espindola 




